AGENDA

UW-GREEN BAY FACULTY SENATE MEETING NO. 6

Wednesday, 19 February 2003, 3:00 p.m.

PHOENIX ROOM C, University Union

Presiding Officer: Illene Noppe, Speaker

Parliamentarian: Professor Jerrold C. Rodesch

AUTOMATIC CONSENT

1. Approval of minutes of UW-Green Bay Faculty Senate Meeting No. 5, January 22, 2003 (attached)

CHANCELLOR'S REPORT

ACTION ITEM

1. <u>2003-04 Slate of Nominees for the Faculty Elective Committees (attached)</u>. Presented by Professor Ken Fleurant, Chair of the Committee on Committees and Nominations

INFORMATION ITEMS

- 1. Strategic Budgeting at UW-Green Bay. Presented by Professor Andrew Kersten
- 2. Report from the First Year Experience Committee. Presented by Professor Scott Furlong
- 3 Report of the Provost. Presented by Provost Sue K. Hammersmith
- 4 <u>University Committee Report.</u> Presented by Professor John Lyon, Chair

NEW BUSINESS

ADJOURNMENT

MINUTES

2002-2003 UW-GREEN BAY FACULTY SENATE MEETING NO. 5

Wednesday, January 22, 2003

Phoenix Room C, University Union, 3:00 p.m.

Presiding Office: Illene Noppe, Speaker

Parliamentarian: Jerrold Rodesch, Secretary of the Faculty and Academic Staff

PRESENT

Clifford Abbott

Forrest Baulieu

Derryl Block

M. Jan Bradfield

James Coates

Kevin Fermanich

Scott Furlong

Sue Hammersmith

Craig Hanke

Aeron Haynie

Michael Hencheck

Curt Heuer

Ray Hutchinson

Andrew Kersten

Anne Kok

Sylvia Kubsch

William Lepley

Richard Logan

Dennis Lorenz

John Lyon

John Mariano

James Marker

E. Nicole Meyer

Robert Nagy

Illene Noppe

Gilbert Null

Jennifer Popiel

Joyce Salisbury

W. Bruce Shepard

Linda Tabers-Kwak

Patricia Terry

REPRESENTATIVE: Michael Schmitt, Academic Staff Committee

<u>GUESTS</u>: Dean Carol Blackshire-Belay, Interim Dean Jane Muhl, Interim Associate Dean Lloyd Noppe, Associate Provost Timothy Sewall, and Director of Marketing and Media Relations Scott Hildebrand

AUTOMATIC CONSENT

1. Approval of Minutes of UW-Green Bay Faculty Senate Meeting No. 4, December 11, 2002

The minutes were approved without change.

CHANCELLOR'S REMARKS

These are uncertain times said the Chancellor. There is much we simply don't know about the <u>Governor's budget plan</u>; perhaps there is no plan yet. The Chancellor has been in regular contact with UW System President Lyall on budget and enrollment issues. Wisconsin is not alone in facing a fiscal crisis. It is a national problem. In Wisconsin's case the shortfall for the next biennium is projected at \$2 to 4 billion. The legislature here has failed to address basic issues, putting off the day of reckoning. The day has come. The Governor's budget will be presented on February 18. When we know the numbers we will review our budget with a commitment to preserving educational quality. The UW System is taking some prudent steps to control enrollment. UWGB has reached 95 percent of our enrollment target. UW System has suggested we slow the enrollment process until the Governor's budget is known. If we stop enrollment now we would lose significantly in tuition and fee revenues, but if we admit more students without adequate GPR support they will come here only to discover we can't offer the courses or opportunities we promised them. There are political considerations. When the Board of Regents suspended admissions last year, they angered the Legislature. But it did get their attention.

UW-Green Bay's <u>strategy on budget cutting</u> is to argue against across-the-board actions for the UW System. Fixed capacity and variable cost need to be considered. As a small institution we have relatively high overhead costs. Overhead costs should be set aside and proportionate cuts made in the variable costs. President Lyall, an economist, is receptive to such arguments.

The Chancellor and Provost have been meeting with the Faculty Senate Budget and Planning Committee. They are delighted to see faculty participation in budget deliberations. The campus will be involved in visible ways in budget making.

We expect a budget rescission. We have prepared for this, holding funds in reserve. We don't know if this will prove adequate. President Lyall has provided draft instructions on possible limits for out-of-state travel (GPR-funded), institutional advertising, and filling of vacant positions. The uncertainty is frustrating.

The Chancellor ended on a happier note. Al Rheinschmidt, retired for some time from his UWGB position as Supervisor of the Mail Room and Copy Center, recently made the Chancellor's day. He sent a note to the Chancellor saying that, in these tough times, he wanted to help out. He enclosed a personal check for \$30,000, with instructions to use it for academic affairs.

INFORMATION ITEMS

1. Report of the Provost

The Provost acknowledged the hard times. However, she said Rheinschmidt's generosity showed that good things can still happen. Working together, we can nurture the good things that we have. The financial crisis is part of a cycle in public higher education. We can emerge stronger from it.

She summarized current developments:

- · <u>Applications</u> are coming in at a rate that puts us at 95 percent of our enrollment target. We have a very strong in-coming class.
- · We have markedly improved <u>student retention</u>. Of this fall's freshman, 93.3 percent have continued in the spring, an all-time record.
- · Last year's admissions freeze hit <u>transfer students</u> and the programs they are attracted to (such as Nursing and Social Work) very hard. New transfer students were cut by 50 percent. But because we will have an unusually big graduating class this year we should be able to increase transfers significantly even if we are held at 95 percent of our target. Enrollment management strategies are working.
- · Many <u>budget scenarios</u> are being considered. The budget has been a moving target day-to-day. This is frustrating for everyone. We don't yet know how UW System's guidelines on travel, advertising and hiring are to be interpreted. We are continuing searches for faculty <u>replacement positions</u>; they are crucial. We are also continuing the search for a Dean of Professional and Graduate Studies, and we have re-posted the position of Chair of Education.
- · Our <u>alumni in Theatre</u> have had some notable recent achievements: Tony Shaloub, starring in "Monk," and Jane Kaczmarek who stars in "Malcolm in the Middle" received Golden Globe nominations; Mary Gallagher ('93) will soon appear on "The West Wing," where she has a chance of becoming a regular; and Larry Gruber ('89), a designer, has been involved in at least 20 Broadway productions.
- · Our grants keep coming in. The Provost took particular note of Professor Michael Zorn's success in obtaining renewable energy funding for his studies on cow manure. The Chancellor suggested that political scientists have been doing this for some time.

The Provost then reflected on her first six months at UW-Green Bay. It has been especially satisfying to get to meet faculty, but she wants to do more of this and to reach out more to academic staff and classified employees. She has sometimes felt isolated. Getting to know more people and improving communication are going to be a priority. Some possible actions to accomplish this would be:

- · an e-mail newsletter (informal in character, keeping everything up-to-date, not a substitute for *The Log*);
- · a web site with drafts and summaries of work in progress;
- · announcements when she will be having lunch in the Point Sable Room;

- · a process for receiving suggestions and advice (anonymously when necessary);
- · written reports to the Faculty Senate covering factual material that doesn't need to be announced at Senate meetings, allowing more time for discussion.

She invited other suggestions. The Chancellor encouraged the idea of informal and spontaneous communication, remembering favorably a suggestion he had heard earlier in his career for promoting freer exchanges of ideas among faculty, the founding of a *Journal of Half-Assed Ideas*.

2. <u>University Committee Report</u> Presented by Professor John Lyon, who lamented that his report followed directly on the Chancellor's suggestion.

The University Committee Chair listed recent and current committee business:

- · Nominations for the Hendrickson and Johnson Professorships will soon be sought.
- The Secretary of the Faculty and Academic Staff position will soon be posted.
- · The University Committee has wrestled with problems resulting from changes in campus technology, particularly software, particularly PeopleSoft products. He invited questions and discussion of this issue. The Senate metamorphosed into a Committee of the Whole for a very free expression of complaints about the general subject. Among the complaints were:
 - o grade standards for Chemistry majors can't be monitored by the software;
 - o faculty can't get access to student records;
 - o the process for declaring majors is confused;
 - o software support seems inadequate, communication of problems difficult;
 - o no systematic survey of software problems, needed changes, exists;
 - o we are dealing with software oligopolies;
 - o cross-listing courses appears more difficult.

There was general agreement that there needed to be a mechanism for identifying problems and where to seek help. The Chancellor said that the assistance of the Associate Provost for Information Services should be sought. The Provost said that the faculty should not be expected to do work that is clerical in nature.

The University Committee also sought advice about how to improve communication among faculty governance bodies. There should be regular reports of faculty committees to the Senate. Lyon handed out a list of faculty committees and councils. Which should report to the Senate? How often? In what form? Among the suggestions were proposals that there should be:

- o reports by deans representing the budgetary units;
- o written reports followed by questions and discussion;
- o reports to Senate only when input is needed for decision-making;
- o reports only on matters with all-university implications;

o general and regular reports on all business to keep the Senate informed, to identify overlapping assignments, to stimulate the entire governance process;

o representatives of the councils sitting as members of the Senate.

The Chancellor suggested that the health of governance depended on effective University Committee supervision of the entire faculty governance process. It is too easy now for administrators to make end-runs to obtain endorsements by faculty bodies. Senator Logan thought that the locus of authority should be the Senate. Senator Terry agreed in principle but noted that committees have diverse functions and shouldn't be treated uniformly. The need for confidentiality on the Personnel Council is an instance. Lyon said that only policy, not individual cases, would be considered. Senator Lorenz added that the Personnel Council would never raise individual matters but needed to have a general discussion of issues such as early tenure guidelines. Senator Hencheck asked that the Senate reconsider a proposal developed some years ago by Associate Provost Sewall for a general reform of the committee system. Sewall said he still had a copy.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no new business, the meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jerrold Rodesch,

Secretary of the Faculty and Academic Staff

Faculty Senate Action Item #1, 2/19/03

FACULTY AND ACADEMIC STAFF GOVERNANCE OFFICE

February 19, 2003

TO: Voting Faculty

FROM: Jerrold C. Rodesch, Secretary of the Faculty and Academic Staff

SUBJECT: NOMINEES FOR 2003-04 FACULTY ELECTIVE COMMITTEES

The Committee on Committees and Nominations has prepared the following slate of candidates for open 2003-04 faculty elective committee positions. Further nominations can be made by a petition of three voting faculty members. These nominations must have consent of the nominee and must be received by the Secretary of the Faculty and Academic Staff no later than February 28.

THIS IS NOT A BALLOT

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS COUNCIL

5 **tenured** members: one from each voting district, plus one at-large member.

* Continuing members: Victoria Goff (AH), 2-year terms; Joan Thron (at-large PS), 1-year term

*Replacement term: Mark Everingham (SS), 2-year term, sabbatical for 03-04

* Outgoing members: Robert Howe (NS) and Judith Martin (PS)

2 to be elected for 3-year term: 1 from NS and 1 from PS

1 to be elected for 2-year replacement term from SS

Nominees: Forrest Baulieu, NS Sylvia Kubsch, PS

John Lyon, NS Francine Tompkins, PS

Francis Carleton, SS (2-year replacement term)

Denise Scheberle, SS (2-year replacement term)

-

PERSONNEL COUNCIL

5 **tenured** members: one from each voting district, plus one at-large member.

- * Continuing members: Laura Riddle (AH) and Georjeanna Wilson-Doenges (SS), both 2-year terms
- * Replacement term: Dennis Lorenz (at-large, SS), 1-year term, sabbatical 2003-04
- * Outgoing member: Warren Johnson (NS) and Peter Smith (PS)

2 to be elected for 3-year term: 1 from NS and 1 from PS

1 to be elected for 1-year replacement term from at-large

Nominees: Steven Dutch NS Margaret Laughlin, PS

Michael Hencheck, NS Patricia Ragan, PS

Tom Nesslein, at-large, SS (1-year replacement term)

Cristina Ortiz, at-large, AH (1-year replacement term)

GENERAL EDUCATION COUNCIL

6 **tenured** members: one from each voting district, plus two at-large members (with no more than 2 from a single voting district).

- * Continuing members: James Marker (at-large, NS) and Marilyn Sagrillo (PS) both 2-year terms; Jeffrey Entwistle (AH), 1-year term
- * **Replacement term**: Tony Galt (SS), 1-year term with LOA spring 2003 [Larry Smith spring 2003 semester replacement. Need 2003-04 replacement term]

* Outgoing members: Tian-you Hu (NS) and Christine Style (at-large, AH)

2 to be elected for 3-year term: 1 from NS and 1 from at-large (AH, PS, SS)

1 to be elected for 1-year replacement term from SS

Nominees: Robert Howe, NS David Coury, at-large, AH

William Shay, NS Larry Smith, at-large, SS

Tony Galt, SS (1-year replacement term)

Ismail Shariff, SS (1-year replacement term

COMMITTEE OF SIX FULL PROFESSORS

6 **tenured**, **full Professors**: one from each of the voting district, plus two at-large members (with no more than 2 from a single voting district).

* Continuing members: Michael Kraft (SS) and Ganga Nair (at-large, NS) both 2-year terms; William Conley (PS) and Craig Lockard (at-large, SS), both 1-year terms

* Outgoing members: Clifford Abbott (AH) and Ronald Stieglitz (NS)

2 to be elected for 3-year term: 1 from AH and 1 from NS

Nominees: Carol Emmons, AH Anjani Mehra NS

Cheryl Grosso, AH Michael Morgan, NS

UNIVERSITY COMMITTEE

6 **tenured** members: one from each voting district, plus two at-large members (with no more than 2 from a single voting district).

* Continuing members: Richard Logan (SS) and Joyce Salisbury (at-large AH), both 2-year terms; Clifford Abbott (AH) and Illene Noppe (at-large, SS); both 1-year terms

* Outgoing members: and John Lyon (NS) and Mimi Kubsch (PS)

2 to be elected for 3-year term: 1 from NS and 1 from PS

Nominees: Gregory Davis, NS Sally Dresdow, PS

Patricia Terry, NS Karl Zehms, PS

COMMITTEE ON RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

- 5 **tenured** members: one from voting district, plus one at-large. Members may serve up to three consecutive terms.
- * Continuing members: Tracy Luchetta (SS) and Terence O'Grady (at-large), both 2-year terms; Robert Nagy (PS) 1-year term
- * Resigning member: Donna Ritch (NS) 1-year term
- * Outgoing members: Ken Fleurant (AH)

1 to be elected for 3-year term from AH; 1 to be elected for 1-year replacement term from NS

Nominees: Jeffrey Entwistle, AH Warren Johnson, NS, 1-year replacement term

Brian Sutton, AH William Shay, NS, 1-year replacement term

COMMITTEE ON COMMITTEES AND NOMINATIONS

5 members of **professional rank**: one from each voting district, plus one at-large member. No member is eligible for more than <u>one</u> consecutive term.

- * Continuing members: Fergus Hughes (SS) and Kari Beth Krieger (at-large), both 2-year terms; Kenneth Fleurant (AH), 1-year term
- * Outgoing members: Heidi Fencl (NS) and Alla Wilson (PS)

2 to be elected for 3-year term: 1 from NS and 1 from PS

Nominees: Forrest Baulieu, NS Joy Benson, PS

Marion Weedermann, NS Sally Dresdow, PS

GRADUATE FACULTY BOARD OF ADVISORS

5 **tenured** members: 2 members at-large <u>elected by Graduate Faculty only</u>. No more than one member from any one graduate program on the Board. No member is eligible for more than <u>one</u> consecutive term.

- * Continuing member: Robert Nagy (at-large), 2-year term, Masters of Management
- * Outgoing member: Gregory Davis (at-large), Environmental Science & Policy

1 to be elected for 3-year term: at-large from graduate faculty of ALT&L or ES&P

Nominees: Michael Kraft, at-large, ES&P

Denise Scheberle, at-large, ES&P

LIBRARY AND INSTRUCTIONAL TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

4 faculty members: one from each of the 4 voting districts

* Continuing members: Troy Abel (SS) and Debra Pearson (NS), both 2-year terms

* Outgoing members: M. Jan Bradfield (AH) and Marilyn Sagrillo (PS)

2 to be elected for 3-year term: 1 each from AH and PS

Nominees: Kristy Deetz AH Meir Russ, PS

E. Nicole Meyer, AH Marsha Sternard, PS

_

STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

4 faculty members: one from each of the 4 voting district

* Continuing members: Laurel Phoenix (SS), 2-year term; Patricia Ragan (PS), 1-year term

* Replacement term: Tian-you Hu (NS), 2-year term, on sabbatical 2003-04

* Outgoing members: Thomas Pfotenhauer (AH)

1 to be appointed for 3-year term from AH; 1 to be appointed for 2-year replacement term from NS

Nominees: Allison Gates, AH Michael Draney, NS, 2-year replacement term

John Plier, AH Woo Jeon, NS, 2-year replacement term

DRAFT FOR DISCUSSION ONLY

2/27/03

Strategic Budgeting at the University of Wisconsin – Green Bay

Strategic Budget Planning Group (Faculty Senate Budget and Planning Committee, Chancellor Shepard, Provost Hammersmith, and Assistant Chancellor Rodeheaver)

Preface

This paper proposes, for purposes of discussion, a set of principles to guide strategic budgeting and outlines a strategic budgeting process. There is always a risk attendant with writing a first draft: in print, nascent ideas may take on an unwarranted sense of firmness if not finality. Nevertheless, in a meeting with the Senate Budget and Planning Committee, Provost Hammersmith and Chancellor Shepard did volunteer to attempt to capture some ideas on paper in the hope that, working from a draft, we could, together, expedite the process of developing a strategic budgeting process suited to our university.

At this stage, UWGB does not currently have a full-fledged strategic budgeting process. We do, however, have resources to draw on. We have had almost a year of discussion that included meetings with our Office of Planning and Budget, the University Committee, the Academic Staff Committee, Cabinet, the Leadership Team,

and the Senate Planning and Budgeting Committee; research on processes used at other universities; a "site visit" to another UW campus; what we have learned, sometimes painfully, in implementing budgeting/planning processes at multiple campuses; and review of current practices.

It has been our experience that discussion of planning processes eventually reach a point of rapidly diminishing return. We could talk for years, seeking to dot every "i" and cross every "t," and still not get it right. We reach a point where progress can be more quickly made by "doing" and learning from that "doing," trusting in our abilities as sensible human beings to critically examine and regularly adjust practices. It means accepting, initially, a less than perfect process. Perhaps much less than perfect. Thus we are suggesting that we implement the budget planning structure outlined here immediately and alter it as we need to in the coming years. If we approach the budgeting process with an attitude of openness, integrity, collegiality, and responsiveness to campus needs, and if we make sure to include critical "feedback" loops, we'll get better and improve the process as we go.

That is how we'd like to begin, by adopting a process that builds on what we've learned and what we've heard, and allowing for process improvements over the years. We can be certain that what we agree to for this year will different from what we do in subsequent years. At least that should be the case if we are doing budget-planning with our brains in gear. A key phase of any planning process is to analyze results of plans in order to regularly adjust and improve. That principle applies just as well to the very process of planning itself.

One final observation by way of preamble. Both of us (Bruce and Sue) agreed early on that UWGB'sUW-Green Bay's planning and budgeting processes needed attention and nurturing. Unfortunately, we are pursuing that objective in less than favorable circumstances. Large State budget deficits loom. The University will be affected. In such circumstances, anxieties understandably abound. The complications are two-fold. First, anxiety, fear, and frustration -- even anger -- can interfere with thoughtful, analytical, collegial discussion of what is best for the whole. Second, it may be that processes for routine strategic budgeting will not always be suited to addressing situations that are extraordinary – for example, that require more rapid responses or that are driven by external forces. So, the circumstances for "bringing up" new procedures are not ideal. And yet, forging this process now in the worse case scenario may indeed be useful and productive. By going ahead now, we will know that this process that we are creating will have survived trial by fire and that the structure will work in good times and bad times. We need to acknowledge and be prepared to deal with these potential additional complications. But, we should not and cannot postpone. Arguably, it is precisely at times such as we are entering that we need to emphasize the integration of short-term budgetary decisions with longer-term strategic directions

I. What is Strategic Budgeting?

Any budget says what fiscal resources we plan to have and how we plan to use them. A strategic budget, however, is much more deliberate than that. It is an aspect and form of strategic planning. It is driven, at its core, by imagination, even passion, and a desire for change. It looks at desired changes and improvement efforts, determines what resources we have to work with, and figures out how we can deliberately direct some of those resources to allow the change to move forward. It looks at how we can use the resources we have to create incentives to create changes and improvements we want. It seeks ways to mobilize people to work together in support of agreed-upon goals. It *is not* just "business as usual."

When people say "budget," they usually mean *operational budget*, not *strategic budget*. That's a whole different matter. True, an operational budget allocates resources across the organization as well, but an operational budget is usually just "business as usual." Examples: an operational budget may dole out budget increases or budget reductions across-the-board, with no specific priorities or vision for change or improvement. An operational budget may be based on simple, factual calculations (e.g., increasing S&E by a certain rate of inflation), with no value judgments being made about which areas of S&E expenditures are more valuable to the institution. An operational budget can be built to reflect known changes in current operations (e.g., who will receive salary

increases due to promotions), with no effort to deliberately create change (e.g., increased funding for professional development so that current personnel can achieve new things). An operational budget gives little incentive for accomplishing changes we need or desire.

At its simplest level, "strategic budgeting" integrates the budgeting/resource-allocation process with strategic planning. Budgeting is a usually short-term, an annual or biennial process of tactical decisions about short-term resource allocations. Strategic planning, on the other hand, is a broader process of deciding how we will pursue our mission and our vision. While budget deals with dollars and cents, planning taps into our values, our wishes, our relationships, and our goals, our sense of what is meaningful, how we want to conduct our work, and what is possible. Planning and budgeting are integrally connected, but they are also different endeavors. Planning is a broader topic that we'll address in a working draft on that topic. Just bear in mind that this paper deals only with budget-planning, not with all of the other aspects of a comprehensive planning process that we will, in time, consider.

Finally, we must mention one other observation. We have noticed that one problem with UW-Green Bay's budget process has NOT been that we have too **FEW** strategic plans. Rather the issue has been that we have had too **MANY** plans. File drawers are full of plans in a variety of areas, compiled by dedicated and talented groups. Subjects include program plans, gender equity, internationalization, diversity, facilities, general education, marketing, child care, growth plans, etc... And, while all efforts seek important ends, resource limitations require that priorities be set and that choices be made. If that is not done, then plans tend just to sit in those file cabinets. A *strategic* budgeting process does so in ways that are explicit, visible, and collegial. Here, the role of the Strategic Budgeting Committee is not to judge these other plans (no "thumbs up" or "thumbs down"); rather, their role is informational, to make sure that these multiple plans are considered by planning units and at the university level as the strategic budgeting process unfolds.

Hence, this strategic budgeting process integrates planning within the existing budget structure. It creates room in governance and administration for change. This proposal takes our existing interest in planning and our planning methods and formalizes them. Such a process will be not only more transparent but also will allow for planning ideas to become campus realities in a context that is informed by the wider campus community. Thus planning will be linked across departments, units, and all offices.

In this paper, we're concentrating on strategic budgeting per se. Strategic budgeting can be used to develop an annual budget for the campus, but it also seeks much more:

- · to foster communication.
- · to precipitate dialogue.
- · to assure openness.
- · to encourage engagement.
- to increase the levels of information and knowledge upon which decisions are based.
- to assure routine and systematic analysis of results so that we can regularly improve our attainment of the ends we care most about as a university our mission.

One University's faculty/staff strategic budgeting task force chose to define "strategic budgeting" this way:

Strategic budgeting is a community and constituency building process. It involves the opportunity for the inclusion of voices from the University's multiple constituencies. Strategic budgeting emphasizes the generation and preservation of assets as strategic investments. Its purpose is to develop and utilize measures of outcomes to guide decision making. Furthermore, strategic budgeting will help to clarify how each unit adds to and consumes shared resources, and contributes to the collective work necessary for achieving agreed upon missions and goals. Finally, a strategic approach to budgeting will provide incentives for: 1) generating resources and, 2) contributing to collaborative efforts (e.g., University Studies, Environmental

Studies, interdisciplinary research, etc.). This approach emphasizes budgeting as an open process with full disclosure of information, assumptions, objectives, and criteria.

The aspirations, then, are ambitious. Do many fully succeed? No, and never the first time around. Will we succeed the first time around? Certainly not. Still, are the aspirations worthy of our pursuit? We think so. We might not get it right the first time. Better institutional decision-making will be one result of our initial efforts. As important, though, is becoming a better institution, one where we value the full and meaningful engagement of all who are the University of Wisconsin – Green Bay.

II. Strategic Budgeting Principles

We propose, as a first draft, several principles as guides for UWGB's process of strategic budgeting. The list is not, at this stage, in priority order. Nor is it complete. We are certain that colleagues will bring to our attention critical considerations that we have overlooked. Still, here is a start:

1. Bottom-Up Engagement and Empowerment

We are a community rich in our expertise, innovative thinking, and high aspirations. Effective engagement of this important strength occurs early in the strategic budgeting process rather than merely at the end. The budget planning process must start at the operational units (departments and offices). To the extent possible, it will use existing committees and governance structures to keep the university community fully informed and engaged, and to ensure the wide range of input needed for wise decision-making.

2. Inclusive Involvement

The strategic budgeting process allows for effective involvement of faculty, staff, students, classified colleagues as well as external members of the UWGB community. It encourages and enables members of different groups to see "the big picture," to learn about other units, and to become involved on behalf of the whole university, not just their own assigned unit.

3. Transparency

The budget process is open and informative. People have access to budget, expenditure, and operational information. They are able to get information about the budgetary constraints, requirements, pressures, resources, and opportunities. They know who is responsible for making budgetary decisions, when, and by what processes they can have input. "Products" are made widely available. In short, members of the campus community know what is happening, when, and why.

4. Sensitivity

The process also is sensitive to and respectful of the worth and dignity of every individual, office, and program. This is especially important in tough budget times. Those involved in the budgeting process may have no choice but to look at possible reductions, alternatives, or changes. They have to be able to look at various "what if" scenarios--almost all of which will be found, upon reflection, not to be desirable or necessary. Yet, the mere discussion of such action can be very costly in terms of students' and employees' morale and confidence, sometimes producing a self-fulfilling prophecy. Somehow, we must protect our students, employees, and programs from this.

This can best be accomplished by protecting the confidentiality of such occasionally necessary deliberations and then arriving at decisions – which are public and open – in a

timely manner. Thus, even as we strive toward openness as indicated in #4 above, we are also sensitive to the human implications of budgetary discussions, and we strive to achieve a delicate balance between these two important principles.

5. Governance Primacy

At UWGB, we have separate governance entities for faculty, academic staff, and students. We also have classified staff and administrators who, while they do not have a distinctive governance structure, are nonetheless vital members of our institution. All of those constituencies need to be involved in the strategic budgeting process. Insofar as possible, we will build on, utilize, and include our existing governance entities.

6. Integration

All units and levels of the University are interconnected. The budget process recognizes these interconnections and incorporates them into the process. Vertically, the process integrates university-level and unit-level strategic directions. Horizontally, the process recognizes and takes into consideration the interrelations across programs, departments, and divisions, and the ways in which changes in one unit will impact on others.

7. Information-Based Thinking

The process is informed by and based on accurate, objective information and normative data. This needs to include ongoing assessments of both the internal environment/operations and the external environment. Common beliefs and assumptions need be reviewed against actual data and information—i.e., given a "reality check"—rather than taken for granted. Standard measures need to be available, and information needs to be shared both within and across units. In this manner, members of the university community will have the larger institutional context within which to interpret their own individual experiences and needs, and the solutions that emerge will be informed, realistic, accurate, and fair to the University community.

8. Responsiveness to Differences; No "One Size Fits All"

The University is a complex and dynamic organization. One planning unit will differ from the next, and one planning year will differ from the next. The University will have some areas of greater complexity and change and other areas of greater predictability and stability. Planning units will have wide guidelines (within these principles) to adopt strategic budgeting processes best suited to their particular circumstances. Likewise, the planning and budgeting processes will evolve and improve over time as we learn and as we adapt to future challenges, influences, and opportunities.

9. Initial Simplicity

We can imagine a full-fledged planning and budgeting process that is very elaborate and thorough. After several UWGB faculty, staff, and administrators visited a campus where such a system is being implemented, however, we all agreed that such an investment of time and effort was not appropriate to our context. We have opted, instead, to start with a more minimal process. With time, we can decide what might be added and, perhaps even, what can be deleted.

These principles will help us begin the strategic budgeting process. Clearly, this is not a "one shot" effort. The process will improve over the years. As it becomes more routine, we would expect it to link, easily and naturally, to other institutional processes such as planning, development, assessment, and evaluation. But, as our process

evolves, we hope the principles outlined in this section will help keep us "on track" in developing a process that is informative, meaningful, realistic, and wise.

III. Strategic Budgeting Process

The strategic budgeting process will span across all divisions of the University, all organizational levels, and all governance entities. It will be comprised of both "strategic budgeting entities" and "strategic budgeting steps." Both are outlined in this section.

Strategic Budgeting Entities

1. Budget Planning Units

At the campus level, each major budget division will be considered a separate planning "unit." These "units" will be responsible for submitting balanced budget models and unit plans to be considered by the Strategic Budgeting Committee and the Chancellor's Cabinet. Strategic budgeting begins at the unit level. So, what should the units be? From the university perspective, they These units would include, at a minimum, the following:

- · Academic Affairs, including, as distinct planning units:
 - o Arts and Sciences
 - o Professional and Graduate Studies
 - o Information Services
 - o Student Affairs (including Residential Life)
 - o Outreach and Extension
 - o Housing [?]
- · Business and Finance
 - o Weidner Center [?]
 - o Union [?]
- · Advancement
- · Athletics [?]
- · SGA [?]SUFAC

These are the major budget divisions units and the minimum number of planning units at the university level. Within a particular budget division, however, there may be additional planning units that participate in the division's planning process. In Liberal Arts and Sciences and in Professional and Graduate Studies, it is expected that each interdisciplinary budget unit will actively participate in the planning activities of the

respective academic division. This is where the "bottom up" approach to planning and input into the planning process is ensured.

Thus, each budget unit Each may decide to further organize into constituent budget-planning units. That will be the decision of the unit involved. Further, there is no assumption that the exact same processes for "bottom up" budget-planning will apply to every unit. Indeed, just the opposite. The process for involving those in Liberal Arts and Sciences may be quite differ from the process which SGA, Weidner Center, or Athletics decides best suits their purposes.

Additionally, there may be additional entities that cut across these budget planning units. Nothing precludes such additional bodies from becoming involved in formulating plans and proposals to be considered through the budget process. Possible examples might be initiatives contemplated by the Women's Equality Council, the Campus or Community Diversity Councils, or the General Education Council as just a few examples.

2. Governance

Three of our major existing governance entities (faculty, academic staff, students) would have a senior leader designated to serve on the UWGB Strategic Budgeting Committee (more on that follows). These individuals would be responsible for keeping their constituencies informed and for providing their constituencies opportunities for input into the strategic budgeting process, particularly at the initial stages of the process. There is no *a priori* reason why each of the governance entities need to decide upon the same types or degrees of involvement; that would be up to each respective governance group.

3. Line Administrators

Line administrators play several critical roles. First, they assure a process that complies with the policies of the unit and the university. Second, after weighing advice, counsel, and information from various sources, they make budgetary recommendations and decisions and are held accountable for the results – for the effective performance of the responsibilities assigned to the units that they lead.

Budget planning is "bottom up" and recommendations are developed initially at the unit level. At that level, the unit and the line administrator should have a great deal of freedom to determine what kind of recommendations they feed into the budgeting process at the next level. Ultimately, line administrators decide what to recommend for their units, provide information and support relative to their recommendations, are responsive throughout the process, and are responsible for implementing the final budgetary decisions of the Chancellor who is accountable to the Board of Regents.

4. The Strategic Budgeting Committee

The challenge is how to integrate these different units and constituencies into one process. While none of us would argue that we need more committees in general, in this particular case, we (Bruce and Sue) believe that we do need to form a new committee. This new committee would be more inclusive and broad-based than any one of our current committees or governance entities. It would be a relatively small group of

individuals with senior leadership responsibilities, either administrative or within the governance group from which they are drawn. It would be the "keeper of the process," would ensure input from all constituencies, and would evaluate and modify the process as experience tells us is appropriate or desirable.

Charge:

- a. Coordinate and oversee the strategic budgeting process by providing budgeting instructions and guidelines, timelines, advice, and comment on unit proposals and strategies.
- b. Represent the various governance entities of the University by keeping constituencies informed, fostering dialog, and providing input to the discussion and process.
- c. Determine information and data requirements for planning and evaluating budget proposals and reports.
- d. Chair and Vice Chair participate in the university-level budget hearing process.
- e. Review and critique penultimate budget proposals, including the recommendation of changes, prior to final decision-making and implementation.
- f. Regularly and critically evaluate the process against strategic budgeting principles to recommend changes and improvements.

Membership:

Precise membership will need to be worked out, but we would suggest the following.

- a. The Chair of the new Strategic Budget Committee would be a member of the Faculty Senate's standing Planning and Budget Committee, and also would serve ex officio on the Faculty Senate (???) (How would the chair be selected? By the University Committee?)
- b. Chair of the Academic Staff Committee (would also serve as Vice Chair of the new Strategic Budget Committee).
- c. Assistant Vice Chancellor for Planning and Budget (would provide extensive guidance, direction as to procedural/budgetary requirements, and other support to the committee).
- d. SGA President.
- e. Provost.
- f. Vice Chancellor for Business and Finance.
- g. A community representative, perhaps from the Council of Trustees.

h. A member of the unrepresented classified staff.

Ideally and insofar as possible, terms would be for three years to ensure continuity and experience on the committee.

Strategic Budgeting Steps

Before outlining the strategic budgeting steps that we would anticipate being involved, we need to reiterate what strategic budgeting is and isn't.

First, strategic budgeting is, at the heart of it, a planning process. But, it does not substitute for—and must not be confused with—the ongoing substantive planning and improvement efforts of the various units across campus. Those plans capture how people want to improve their academic programs, student life, the workplace environment, our physical facilities, etc. They would include the academic plan, the information technology plan, the campus master plan, diversity plan, campus life plan, and unit strategic plans. We want to be clear not to confuse strategic budgeting with the other types of planning that will, eventually, form the texture and backdrop for the annual budget planning process. Strategic budgeting is crucial and effective, but it's only one piece of the picture.

Second, as we noted earlier, strategic budgeting is not a neat, linear process. Those who like clear, crisp flowcharts can be driven nuts. There are top-down guidelines for bottom-up processes and multiple interacting units that must come together. Thus, we outline steps that recognize and allow for the iterative nature of the process. Although we are talking here about the strategic budgeting process, this is where budget and planning come together. Hence, the steps outlined for strategic budgeting also, at this point, begin to represent the same steps we will use for strategic planning at the University level.

Third, this isn't a game of Monopoly where we all get to start at "Go." We're already well into a biennial budget process and well into our campus budget-building process. We're halfway around the game board even as we start this discussion. So, we anticipate that in this first year, we'll be starting the process at about Step 3.

Having said all that, these are the various steps that seem to be required:

Step 1: University-Level Strategic Directions, Assessments, and Assumptions

Purpose: To provide context and guidance for planning and budgeting at the university level and at the level of planning units.

Product: "Strategic directions" identify which direction the University needs and wants to go in. Strategic directions are relatively few in number, identify areas to receive particular emphasis for the university as a whole, and are most likely to be focused on a time frame of at least two or three years. One strategic direction that has been identified by Bruce, for example, is that of connecting with the community. Another (if funded) would be to grow enrollments to 7500. Others could include internationalizing the undergraduate experience, or promoting wellness, or creating 6 new nationally known centers of excellence – whatever we decide. The point is, the strategic directions are campuswide priorities that the whole institution will promote.

"Assessments" identify the major, relevant aspects of the internal and external environments—what works and what doesn't work so well within the institution, and what special opportunities, challenges, or threats we face on the outside. This is the traditional SWOT analysis (strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats) used for strategic planning in general. The assessments of the internal and external environment are short, few in number, and focused on factors most relevant to the university-level strategic directions. For the purposes of strategic budgeting, we will pay special attention to the fiscal realities and options.

"Assumptions" must also be identified. The major assumptions are "educated guesses" that form a common framework within which the various units can develop their thinking. For instance, are we planning for growth in enrollments or for a steady state? Are we planning on increased funding, or reductions, and of what magnitude?

Statement of strategic directions should take no more than a half page. Assessments and assumptions should be similarly focused and concise.

Process: The Strategic Budgeting Committee will establish an iterative process for engaging governance entities and the campus community in assessing the internal and external environments. The Strategic Budgeting Committee will also establish an integrative process for governance entities to participate in developing or critiquing drafts of the University-level strategic directions, assessments, and assumptions. The Committee then recommends to the Cabinet and Chancellor, possibly electing to include minority or divergent views. The Cabinet and Chancellor will then adopt, perhaps after modification, a set of strategic directions, assessments, and assumptions to be used in the subsequent steps. These will be distributed in writing, and all information resulting from this step will be made widely available.

Step 2: Planning-Unit-Level Strategic Directions, Assessments, and Assumptions

Purpose: To guide planning and budgeting at the planning unit level and to increase understanding, university-wide, of the planning unit's direction, concerns, and needs. This is where "bottom up" planning – and, opportunities for meaningful participation – really begins. Do note that the guidance that is provided is broader than for the budgeting of dollars. Most of the resources we have to allocate involve expertise and time, not dollars; the process needs to help a unit agree upon the directions in which time and expertise as well as dollars are best invested. At this point, the unit's strategic planning and strategic budgeting become integrally connected.

Product: Same as the university-level components in type: strategic directions, assessments of relevant internal and external factors, and assumptions are identified. However, these are focused upon the needs, aspirations, priorities of the planning unit. The unit's aspirations and priorities should not contradict University-level strategic directions, and some may help advance those strategic directions. Others, however, may be entirely independent of the University-level priorities and may concern matters of priority primarily for the planning unit itself. (An example of this would be the need of the Professional Program in Education to meet new Wisconsin Department of Instruction certification requirements, effective 2004.) The unit-level strategic directions, assessments, and assumptions should be focused, concise, and written.

Process: Each planning unit will develop and adopt its own process, and these likely will differ between planning units. Each planning unit will also develop the substantive plans needed to carry out its responsibilities. For example, Business and Finance will have a physical facilities plan, Academic Affairs will have an academic plan and an IT plan, Advancement and Marketing will have a marketing plan, and so forth. These substantive plans may be more long-term and general. They will inform and feed into the University's strategic plan and strategic budgeting processes, but are distinct and distinguishable from the University's strategic budgeting. These substantive plans will be available to all. To promote broader understanding, they will be reviewed by the Strategic Budgeting Committee, but they are the primary responsibility of the planning unit itself (as planning units are defined above).

The Strategic Budgeting Committee will provide a common format for reporting and submitting the planning unit's strategic budgeting products. The Strategic Budgeting

Committee also may provide feedback on the process adopted by planning unit if the process seems not to be adequately serving general strategic budgeting principles such as those enumerated earlier in this paper. The process adopted by the planning unit must be explicitly published (and kept up-to-date) in a form that is available to all.

While wide unit-level latitude is desirable, the established process must be consistent with university's adopted strategic budgeting principles including opportunities of wide participation by faculty, academic staff, classified colleagues, and – as appropriate to the unit's responsibilities – students and external community members. The process needs to allow for review, feedback, revision, communication. All information resulting from this step is made widely available.

Step 3: Unit-Level Strategic Budgeting

Purpose: This is where inclusive "bottom up" planning in Step 2 pays off. Step 3 is intended to bring forward to the Strategic Budgeting Committee the resource issues that are important to the planning unit and its ability to carry out its strategic plans.

Product: Proposed budget(s) for the planning unit, including proposed increases, reductions, or redirections.

Process: The Strategic Budgeting Committee, drawing on the guidance of the Planning and Budget Office, provides instructions on the format for submission of the proposed budget (e.g., multiple funding scenarios to be considered, scope of resources/changes to be considered, supporting information to be provided). The format may change from year-to-year, but should remain consistent enough to be user-friendly. Whatever the format, in this step the planning unit must also demonstrate that its budget recommendations are clearly and explicitly connected to the products of Step 2 and, perhaps, Step 1 (i.e., to strategic directions, assessments, and assumptions).

The planning units will determine their own internal process for developing their budget recommendations, and these will vary from unit to unit. One unit, for example, may involve directors in a series of meetings or administrative "hearings," while another unit may use a more collaborative committee structure. Whatever variation a planning unit adopts, the process must be consistent with university-level strategic budgeting principles. Whatever process is chosen at the unit level, the lead administrator for the planning unit is responsible and accountable for deciding what "package" is brought forward to the next step.

In times of budget reductions, the planning units have a special responsibility to reach that delicate balance between the principle of transparency and the principle of sensitivity. We can achieve this by making publicly available the method, guiding principles, and overall objectives of the strategic budgeting process, but being discrete about the particular people who might be impacted. Example: If a unit is forced to consider laying off some employees, it could openly state that its objective is to reduce the budget by x%, and its guiding principles are to preserve academic integrity and quality of campus life (or safety, or infrastructure, or material resources, or whatever). Its method could be to use a committee structure, or to have administrative review. It would be appropriate to state that the unit is looking at possibly as many as two layoffs; it would not be appropriate, at this time before any decisions have been made, to say who would be laid off. After all, at the next level, another solution might be found. All discussion within the unit's internal hearings or committee discussions must be strictly confidential.

The unit administrator will be responsible for articulating how the planning unit's budget recommendations relate to the strategic directions, assessments, and assumptions. Normally, these are public and widely available. In times of budget reductions, however, broad public dissemination would be delayed until decisions have been made.

Step 4: University-Level Strategic Budgeting

Purpose: To construct an annual budget which is timely, accurate, responsive to campus needs, and consistent with the University's strategic directions.

Product: Annual budget for the University, including budgets for the planning units, consistent with State regulations and submitted by State deadline.

Process: This is where strategic planning and budgeting come together. Planning unit leaders will present the results of Steps 2 and 3, for their respective units, in university-level budget hearings. Again, Step 2 entails the unit's strategic directions, assessments, and assumptions. Step 3 is the resulting proposed budget. Together, they should form a coherent, understandable whole.

The hearing body will include leaders of all planning units (to address cross-unit impacts), Cabinet, and chair and co-chair of the Strategic Budgeting Committee. Unit leaders may bring in one or two others to help with their presentation and for that portion of the hearing dealing with the unit's presentation.

Following these hearings, the Cabinet will draft a budget plan, explicitly showing the logical connections of the budget to the strategic directions, assessments, and assumptions that were the result of Steps 1 and 2. This draft will be made widely available across campus.

The Strategic Budgeting Committee will review the draft budget and provide the Chancellor with comments, concerns, or recommendations about it. In fulfilling this responsibility, the Strategic Budgeting Committee can, as it wishes, devise means by which it seeks consultation with and input from the governance entities represented on the Committee.

The Chancellor will consider the advice of the Strategic Budgeting Committee, consult with Cabinet, and make revisions as deemed necessary. The Chancellor then announces the University's budget, including connections to strategic directions and the internal and external assessments with which the whole process began.

Step 5: Evaluation of Process

Purpose: To continually improve our strategic budgeting process.

Product: A set of recommendations for improving the University's strategic budgeting process in the future.

Process: Soon after the conclusion of each strategic budgeting process, the Strategic Budgeting Committee will debrief, identifying what worked well and what did not work out as intended, making recommendations for changes for the next year. These could include changes in format, process, or content. Over the years, the process should become more user-friendly, more effective, and more productive. In this effort, the Strategic Planning Committee will get input from others, as they see helpful; it is this

feedback phase that is too often overlooked—but that is critical for any effective "learning organization."

Step 6: Analysis of Results

Purpose: To continually improve our operational effectiveness in carrying out our mission and agreed upon strategic directions, and to correct budgetary decisions that were not effective in producing the desired result.

Product:

- a. Objective feedback on the University's and the planning units' progress toward achieving their strategic directions.
- b. A rich array of relevant, objective information to inform our future actions, thinking, and planning efforts.
- c. Shared understandings to promote productive consideration and discussion of our various successes and problems.

Process: At the conclusion of the planning year, each planning unit will assess its progress with respect to its strategic directions and goals. It will prepare a concise progress report or "report card." The University will do the same. These progress reports will be made available to the campus community. They will then be incorporated into the next planning and budgeting cycle.

In order to do this, each planning unit will need to identify the critical measures or indicators by which its progress can be measured. The logical connection between measure and goal should be clear. The UWGB Office of Institutional Research and the UWGB Assessment Office will assist the units in identifying reasonable measures and getting data relative to those measures. When possible and appropriate, standard and/or normed measures will be used. When appropriate and feasible, multiple measures will be used to provide a better picture. (Note: Use of the term "data" does not preclude the use of qualitative indicators when appropriate.)

Over time, we will evolve a culture in which all university personnel have easy access to the information they need to inform their thinking, decision-making, and further planning. We are disturbed at the present, for instance, by the number of times we hear people "talking past each other" because they have no agreement or common understanding of whether or not a certain problem even exists. This makes it hard to agree on what needs to be done or how we should spend the valuable, scarce resources we have. By building in this step, we'll have an easier time agreeing what courses of action are called for and what modifications are needed to our operations.

Strategic Budgeting Timeline

Timelines—what step is taken by what date—will be worked out as the outlined process is improved and agreed upon. Timelines must allow for meaningful involvement, dialogue, and deliberation. Perhaps the timeline will differ depending upon whether the first or the second year of a biennium is under consideration. And, given that we are well into a biennial budget process, we will certainly need a compressed, one-time-only, timeline for this year. Indeed, our approach this year will likely need to be one of cutting into the process "mid-stream," say, at Step 3, then beginning with Step 1 for the next year.

Whatever, we will seek to "start simple," elaborating the process where it seems to all of us to be worth the additional investment of our shared time, energy, and expertise. Both of us welcome your comments, criticisms, and suggestions, through whatever channels you're most comfortable with. We look forward to discussing this further.